

A Tradition of Stewardship A Commitment to Service

Board of Supervisors

1195 Third St. Suite 310 Napa, CA 94559 www.countyofnapa.org

Main: (707) 253-4421 Fax: (707) 253-4176

> Belia Ramos Chair

July 18, 2023

The Honorable Cynthia Smith, Presiding Judge Superiror Court of Napa County 825 Brown Street Napa, CA 94559

Dear Judge Smith:

As required by Penal Code Section 933(C), enclosed is the response to the Grand Jury's report, "Napa County Jail Out, In With the New Serving Time in the Meantime."

The Board acknowledges the members of the 2022-2023 Grand Jury for the time they have devoted to the reports.

Sincerely,

Belia Ramos

Chair, Napa County Board of Supervisors

cc: Foreperson, 20222-2023 Grand Jury 1754 Second Street, Suite D Napa, CA 94559

NAPA COUNTY RESPONSE TO THE GRAND JURY FINAL REPORT ON NAPA COUNTY JAIL OUT WITH THE OLD, IN WITH THE NEW SERVING TIME IN THE MEANTIME

April 26, 2023

The 2022-2023 Napa County Grand Jury requested responses from Napa County Department of Corrections (NCDC) for each of the Findings below.

FINDINGS

Finding 1: The Napa County Jail lacks adequate programming, especially for long term incarcerated persons. Now that the Covid-19 State of Emergency has been lifted (March 2023), it is not reasonable to wait for the new jail to provide broader programs for incarcerated persons.

Director of Corrections Response: The Director of Corrections partially agrees with this finding. During the pandemic all in custody programs were suspended temporarily. In-custody social program providers are being allowed back on-site to facilitate programs. Since the Covid-19 State of Emergency was lifted, NCDC has worked to revamp its policies regarding program volunteers. As of May 15, 2023, NCDC has finalized its policy to reimplement volunteer program providers to return to NCDC. Volunteer programs include but are not limited to: Alcoholics Anonymous, Narcotics Anonymous, and religious providers.

The Board of Supervisors agrees with the Director of Corrections.

Finding 2: Women are not offered equitable work opportunities at the Napa County Jail.

Director of Corrections Response: The Director of Corrections disagrees with this finding. NCDC provides work opportunities to qualifying sentenced female inmates in the form of janitorial work in the booking area. This work location is in proximity to their housing unit (a consideration taken for safety & security reasons). The number of sentenced female inmates in the jail population who qualify for work opportunities changes daily and not all sentenced females are eligible for work as some have special housing classifications (due to behavioral issues or their safety needs) that disqualify them from work privileges. It is NCDC's policy that only sentenced inmates being housed in qualifying classified housing units be given the opportunity to pursue work privileges.

Fining 3: The Re-entry facility is not currently used and is likely not going to be used for its intended purposes.

Board of Supervisors Response: The Board of Supervisors agree with the finding. The board is working with legislative leaders and the Governor's Office to explore alternative uses that better fit the needs to the community.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The 2022-2023 Napa County Grand Jury requested responses from Napa County Department of Corrections (NCDC) for each of the Recommendations below.

Recommendation 1: The Napa County Grand Jury recommends that the Director of Corrections increase programs for IPs by December 31, 2023. If the space constraints are a limitation, the jury recommends NCJ increase online programs.

Director of Corrections Response: This recommendation has been implemented. NCDC has collaborated with the Napa County Library to expand programming to include a literacy program available to all interested Incarcerated Persons (IPs). Tutors from the Napa County Library work with IPs to determine their literacy skills. Tutors are additionally available to work with IPs to work towards obtaining their High School Equivalency (HSE) Test. Tutors from the library meet with participants on weekly. Online programs are not an option within NCDC as wireless internet capabilities are limited within the facility.

The Board of Supervisors agrees with the Director of Corrections.

Recommendation 2: The Napa County Grand Jury recommends that the Director of Corrections implement work opportunities for women by December 31, 2023.

Director of Corrections Response: This recommendation has been implemented. Work assignments are based on sentencing status and housing locations to minimize the flow of contraband throughout the facility. NCDC does not have combined (male and female) housing, nor do we allow combined work assignments. Therefore, the work opportunities available to incarcerated females depends on their being sentenced and housed in the general population dorm of the jail. Currently, the only location that females can safely work is in providing janitorial services within the booking area which is adjacent to their housing dorm.

NCDC continues to consider and pursue work opportunities for all qualified inmates. However, the consistently low number of eligible female IPs and current configuration of the jail, coupled with security concerns and the jail's policies on keeping male and female populations separate, prevent the participation of female Ips in other existing work opportunities. Female IPs are given work opportunities that are consistent with their sentencing and their housing locations.

The Board of Supervisors agrees with the Director of Corrections.

Recommendation 3: The Napa County Grand Jury recommends that the Board of Supervisors continue to work diligently with the State to find and implement a long-term solution for the use of the re-entry facility and provide quarterly updates to the public until a long-term solution is implemented.

Board of Supervisors Response: The recommendation has been implemented. The Board and County staff continue to work with the State on a long-term solution for the re-entry facility. The Board will provide regular updates to the public on the re-entry facility's long-term plan once the county fully owns the facility.

COMMENDATIONS:

Commendation 1: The Napa County Grand Jury commends the NJC for managing the Covid-19 pandemic with innovative solutions to keep the outbreaks at a minimum.

Director of Corrections Response: We gratefully appreciate the Grand Jury's recognition of our efforts responding to the Covid-19 pandemic.

Board of Supervisors Response: The Board of Supervisors agrees with the Director of Corrections.